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21st September 2005

Dear Sir, 

PORTSMOUTH CITY LOCAL PLAN: FIRST REVIEW 2001-2011:

RE-DEPOSITED MODIFICATIONS

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on your council’s re-deposited modifications to the emerging local plan. 

As with the first set of modifications (now withdrawn) HBF has one comment to make on the objections and that is to express our serious concern at the way the council has responded to the Inspector’s recommendations to what was policy DC34 of the revised deposit plan dealing with the matter of affordable housing. We object in the strongest possible terms to the modified policy and text. Not only to the fact that the council has not accepted the Inspector’s recommendations for this policy but also to the lack of proper justification given for so doing. 

For us all to have gone through the statutory procedures of a two stage deposit process and pre-inquiry changes along with an independent investigation conducted by an impartial Inspector who published his conclusions and recommendations after carefully considering the evidence before him only for the council now to decide to ignore a fundamental recommendation and steamroller through precisely the policy they wished to apply in the first place makes a mockery of the development plan system. Especially when the council has adopted a “shoot-now-ask-questions-later” approach. Or in this case a devise-the-policy-now-and-then-produce-the-evidence-afterwards approach knowing full well that this so-called evidence cannot be subject to detailed and independent scrutiny. It is absolutely outrageous and is precisely the sort of action which explains why the public at large holds the planning process and planning practitioners in such low regard. 

If the planning system is to have any credibility there must be a further inquiry into this matter in order that the robustness of this new 2005 survey evidence the council now uses in defence of its position can be tested. Clearly this will not be happen and objectors will be denied their right to a full and proper consideration of this matter. That we ever got to inquiry with the council producing no semblance of evidence for its policy is incredible. For this evidence to be produced so late in the day after all the statutory procedures have been gone through is a cynical and underhand manipulation of the system. 

Therefore HBF maintains its previous objection to the now withdrawn modifications. We object to what is now a 10 dwelling threshold in what now seems to have reverted to being Policy DC34. We object to the fact that the Circular 6/98 criteria are included only as supporting text when the Inspector recommended that they should form part of the policy. We are also extremely concerned at the apparent contempt shown by the council for the Inspector’s careful and considered conclusions on this matter and the way in which it seeks to ride roughshod over the statutory development plan procedures.

This plan cannot be adopted in its present form. The policy must be reworded in accordance with the Inspector’s recommendations. It is clear that this is simply a delaying tactic pending final adoption of a revised PPG3 allowing the council, in the meantime, to apply lower site thresholds. This approach is misplaced. The policy in this modified plan carries little if any weight for day to day development control purposes as it is not in accordance with Government policy and is contrary to the Inspector’s recommended form of wording. Even when PPG3 is finalised and even if it recommends a lower site threshold as the norm, the council will still have to justify that it is appropriate to apply such a lower threshold in Portsmouth as the justification given to date, as acknowledged by the Inspector (paragraphs 2.33.3 and 2.33.7 refer), is inadequate. It is inadequate to meet existing Circular 6/98 requirements. It is certainly inadequate in the context of the sort of requirements likely to be in the final version of PPG3 which will require much more detailed work to be carried out by the council. That situation is not rectified by the 2005 housing needs survey is not fit for purpose in the context of emerging guidance. It simply cannot be taken seriously as a robust assessment in the way envisaged in Government policy. To suggest that the need for affordable housing in Portsmouth is greater than Inner London or Oxford defies both logic and belief and suggests that, had this been produced in evidence at the local plan inquiry, it would not have altered the Inspector’s conclusions or recommendations one iota.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region
